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WARREN COUNTY (PEQUEST RIVER) 
 MUNICIPAL UTILITIES AUTHORITY  
  
 MINUTES 

  January 18, 2017  
 
Chairman Chamberlain called the regular meeting of the Warren County (Pequest River) 
Municipal Utilities Authority to order at 7:33 p.m.  The meeting was held at the Authority’s 
Administration building located at 199 Foul Rift Road, Belvidere, New Jersey. 
 
Roll Call: 
 
Chad Chamberlain, Chairman 
Morris Scott, Jr., Vice Chairman      
Laurel Napolitani, Secretary      
Robert Piazza, Treasurer  
Sidney Deutsch       
Drew Kiszonak  
Donald Niece 
Everdina O’Connor 
Philip Rosenberg 
 
Also, in attendance were:  
 
Brian Tipton, Esq., Authority Legal Counsel; Stephen Donati, P.E., Authority Engineer; Billy J. 
Wauhop, Authority Consultant; and Patricia Kaspereen, Administrative Assistant.  
 
Chairman Chamberlain led everyone in the Pledge of Allegiance and then read the Introductory 
Statement.       
 
MINUTES 
 
Mr. Scott moved and Ms. Napolitani seconded to approve the minutes of the Annual Public Rate 
Hearing held on December 21, 2016, as presented.  The motion passed.  Roll call was as follows: 
 
Mr. Deutsch  Abstain  Mr. Piazza   Yes 
Mr. Kiszonak  Yes   Mr. Rosenberg  Yes 
Ms. Napolitani Yes   Mr. Scott   Yes 
Mr. Niece  Yes   Chairman Chamberlain Abstain 
Ms. O’Connor  Yes 
 
Mr. Scott moved and Ms. Napolitani seconded to approve the minutes of the December 21, 2016 
regular meeting, as presented.  The motion passed.  Roll call was as follows: 
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Mr. Deutsch  Abstain  Mr. Piazza   Yes 
Mr. Kiszonak  Yes   Mr. Rosenberg  Yes 
Ms. Napolitani Yes   Mr. Scott   Yes 
Mr. Niece  Yes   Chairman Chamberlain Abstain 
Ms. O’Connor  Yes 
 
Mr. Scott moved and Ms. Napolitani seconded to approve the minutes of the December 21, 2016 
executive session, as presented.  Mr. Niece noted an error in the times entering executive session 
and/or returning to open session.  Ms. Kaspereen said the time entering executive session should 
be 7:44 pm.  Mr. Scott amended his motion to include the correction.  Ms. Napolitani seconded.  
The motion passed.  Roll call was as follows: 
 
Mr. Deutsch  Abstain  Mr. Piazza   Yes    
Mr. Kiszonak  Yes   Mr. Rosenberg  Yes 
Ms. Napolitani Yes   Mr. Scott   Yes 
Mr. Niece  Yes   Chairman Chamberlain Abstain 
Ms. O’Connor  Yes 
 
CORRESPONDENCE 
 
Ms. Napolitani recapped the correspondence listed below:  

 
1. A letter dated December 22, 2016, from Mr. Mikulka, C.P.M., Senior Project Manager, CP 

Engineers to Ms. Martin, Municipal Finance & Construction Element, NJDEP, enclosing 
Payment Requisition Package #32 (State’s - #31), seeking reimbursement from the NJEIF 
Program for Contract No. 12-01: Oxford Area WWTF Upgrade Project. 
 

2. A memo dated December 27, 2016, from the NJDEP to the Authority requesting submission of 
the OEO-002 and Contractor’s Procurement Activity for Contracts 12-01 & 16-01.   
 

3. A memo dated January 3, 2017, from Mr. Marvin, Warren County Administrator, enclosing 
copies of the Board of Chosen Freeholder Reorganization resolutions. 
 

4. A memo dated January 9, 2017, from the NJDEP to our Laboratory Manager, regarding the 
March 2017 Non-potable Water PT Study.   
 

5. A letter dated January 17, 2017, in response to correspondence #2 and Contract #12-01.  Mr. 
Donati stated this is the SED reporting required by the Trust on the two contracts. 
 

EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
At approximately 7:38 p.m., Mr. Scott moved and Mr. Niece seconded to adopt Resolution #17-
01, to enter into an executive session to discuss a contract matter and a personnel matter.  All in 
favor, motion carried.  
 
At 7:52 p.m., Mr. Scott moved and Mr. Kiszonak seconded to return to open session.  All in 
favor, motion carried. 
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CFO’S REPORT (Treasurer) 
 
Mr. Olshefski had County business to attend to, so Mr. Piazza reviewed the monthly financial 
report prepared by Mr. Olshefski’s office.  All but about $50,000 in revenue was received for 
FY2016.  Regarding expenditures, the Authority did not spend as much as anticipated.  We came 
under budget by about $265,000; most of the savings was due to a decrease in sludge disposal 
costs and other operating expenses.  Therefore, we did not have to touch any surplus money last 
year.  Overall, 2016 was a very successful financial year for the Authority.  Mr. Piazza 
encouraged Mr. Wauhop to keep up the good work.  
 
GENERAL COUNSEL’S REPORT 
 
Aside from discussion in Executive Session, Mr. Tipton had nothing further to report. 
 
ENGINEER’S REPORT 
 
Mr. Donati distributed his report prior to the meeting. 
 
DRBC:  The annual effluent report is due by January 31st.  Mr. Wauhop will provide Mr. 
Mikulka with additional data by the end of this week.  No issues are expected.   
 
Oxford Upgrade Phase 2:  Work is generally complete, except installation of the clarifier stairs, 
fencing, trees, and final restoration of grassy areas.  Two Work Directives have been issued; we 
are waiting for cost information from the contractor in order to prepare the formal Change 
Orders.  He provided a summary of payments issued to date.  There is no payment request this 
month but there should be one in February for work already done.  Mr. Wauhop said there would 
be a progress meeting with Tom Bartha on January 23rd at 10:00 am.   
 
NJEIFP:  Anytime there has been an expense against the job, CP Engineers submits them to the 
Trust for reimbursement.  However, the expenses now are very small and the Trust has a general 
threshold of $10,000.  Small monthly expenses can be combined and submitted with the next 
request.  There are processing costs associated with submittals to the Trust, so Mr. Donati felt it 
did not make sense for small expenses, but the decision is up to the Board.  The Board agreed.   
 
Warren Haven Pump Stations Rehab, Contract #15-03:  Project is waiting for a break in the 
weather.  Shop drawings are being reviewed.  A couple more are due.   
 
AUTHORITY CONSULTANT    
 
Mr. Wauhop distributed his report prior to the meeting.    
    
Belvidere plant:  He recapped maintenance items performed during the month.  The piping was 
reworked and a new smaller heater was installed on the outside generator.  The operators took 
the Jet-Vac to Brookfield to clean out our clogged lines.  We removed the mixer from the storage 
tank and had the electrical cord replaced (invoice included in bills list) and put the mixer back in 
service.     
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Oxford plant:  Mr. Wauhop recapped maintenance items performed during the month.  The 
operators assisted with cleaning the clogged lines at Brookfield.  Replaced the head portion of 
the #2-aluminum pump and repaired the old head for a spare.  A new chemical shed was 
installed; the floor reinforced with additional plywood and Styrofoam insulation and spill 
containers installed.  The original estimate for this project was $18,000 and then lowered to 
$8,000; however, the total cost should be a little over $6,000.  New insulation was installed in 
the Climber Screen Building.   Installed a radon-type fan in the vent pipe for the wet-well and 
changed the ball valve on the return pump.          
 
Under general business, every month Mr. Wauhop mentions that work continues on wasting and 
decanting to reduce sludge hauling at the Belvidere plant.  There is still a foaming issue here in 
the winter.  However, the Belvidere plant is running so much better than it ever has since built.  
The operators have been conducting bench tests a few times a week by testing different additives 
to reduce the foam.    
 
Mr. Wauhop displayed photos of the new chemical storage shed installed at the Oxford STP.   
 
Mr. Wauhop displayed charts showing the last 12 years of sludge hauling for both plants.  Back 
in 2004, 228 loads of sludge left the Belvidere plant.  In 2016, there were only 128 loads.  The 
Belvidere plant was upgraded in 2004, so there was a learning curve.  Starting around 2009, the 
operators and Jim Bale contributed to this reduction in sludge hauling.  Mr. Wauhop came here 
in 2012 and continued to work with the operators to improve decanting and settling in an effort 
to reduce loads further.  The curve on the chart decreases as the process has been refined and 
improved to get the plant in optimal operating condition.  Eventually, the numbers will level out. 
He feels the Belvidere plant will haul between 100-130 loads of sludge per year going forward.  
 
In 2004, 188 loads left the Oxford plant.  In 2016, only 75 loads left the plant.  This will flatten 
out and it is doubtful it can go lower.  The reason for the difference between the plants is that it 
is gravity at the Oxford plant, whereas pumps are used at the Belvidere plant.  There is better 
settling at Oxford for a variety of reasons.  The biggest problem at the Belvidere plant is that 
there is virtually no flow between midnight and 5:00 am.  Mr. Wauhop said the Belvidere facility 
needs the ability to store about 40,000 gallons of flow, and then bleed it through the plant at 
night.   
     
Regarding the Eurofins QC bill discussed last month, Mr. Wauhop double checked the bills and 
determined the bills were valid.  We were not billed for the dropped sample.  At the last meeting, 
the Board said that if the bills were valid then they could be paid as presented.  He discussed this 
with Mr. Rosenberg prior to tonight’s meeting.  Their check will be sent tomorrow.     
 
Regarding past discussion about increasing telephone costs, Comcast was contacted and 
information was distributed to the commissioners.  Of the nine different locations currently 
served by CenturyLink, it makes economic sense to have three replaced by Comcast.  We would 
not save any money with switching to Comcast for the remaining locations; the costs would be 
more. The three locations would be the Oxford STP, the Belvidere STP and the Administration 
Building located in Belvidere.  The savings would be about $200 a month.  The monthly savings 
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would offset the installation charges in less than three months.  The terms of the agreements are 
for 24 months.   
 
Mr. Rosenberg felt that Comcast would waive the installation fees.  Mr. Wauhop will see if this 
is possible.   
 
Mr. Scott moved to adopt Resolution #17-02, authorizing the execution of agreements between 
the Warren County (Pequest River) Municipal Utilities Authority and Comcast Business for 
telephone and internet services for a period of 24 months for the Oxford WWTP, Belvidere 
WWTP and Administration Building.  Ms. Napolitani seconded.  The motion passed 
unanimously on a roll call vote.   
                  
Mr. Wauhop requested authorization to renew the existing one-year contract with Sanico to 
provide a refuse container with pickup and disposal on a weekly basis.  The cost will remain the 
same.   
 
Mr. Niece moved to renew the one-year contract with Sanico for another year at the same cost.  
Mr. Scott seconded.  The motion passed unanimously on a roll call vote. 
 
FINANCE (Treasurer) 
 
There was discussion about the freight charge for mats from Jefco.  Mr. Wauhop said an asphalt 
worker ruined the existing mats and the contractor will reimburse us.  Regardless, Mr. 
Rosenberg and Mr. Piazza felt the freight charges excessive.  They asked Mr. Wauhop to keep an 
eye on freight costs in the future.   
 
Ms. O’Connor noted in a reimbursement to Mr. Wauhop for a purchase at Home Depot that sales 
tax was charged.  The Authority is sales tax exempt.  He explained the purchase was needed 
immediately.  Mr. Rosenberg said our tax exemption should be on record with these stores.  Mr. 
Wauhop will see if he can be reimbursed. 
 
Mr. Rosenberg questioned a bill submitted by CP Engineers for $852.50 for Tomar Litigation 
Assistance and wondered if this was for the 10-12 page memo to Mr. Tipton.  Mr. Donati stated 
no, it was for reviewing the complaint: the fee for the memo will be close to $9,000.  Mr. Tipton 
stated Mr. Donati’s input is 95% of this case.  A considerable amount of time was needed to 
review documents that cover over a 2-year period and to defend the complaint item by item.  Mr. 
Tipton was impressed with the work done by Mr. Donati and CP Engineers and defended its 
cost. He had asked Mr. Donati to give him a comprehensive response to the complaint and it will 
be helpful in the process.   
 
Mr. Piazza moved that Resolution #17-03 (Certificate No. 366: $81,899.95) be approved to pay 
all bills from the Operating Fund, as presented.  Mr. Scott seconded.  The motion passed 
unanimously on a roll call vote.    
 
Mr. Piazza moved that Resolution #17-04 (Certificate No. 374: $22,783.82) be approved to pay 
all bills from the Capital Improvements Fund as presented.  Mr. Rosenberg seconded.  The 
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motion passed unanimously on roll call vote.    
 
As a follow-up to the tax-exempt matter, Mr. Wauhop will keep a tax-exempt certificate at each 
plant.  Mr. Rosenberg suggested keeping one in his glove compartment. 
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
 
At last month’s meeting, there was discussion about changing the dates for our monthly 
meetings.  Chairman Chamberlain has a personal conflict for the Reorganization Meeting and 
Regular meeting scheduled to be held on February 15, 2017, and asked the members if they 
would consider moving the meeting to Tuesday, February 28, 2017.  The professionals are 
available on that date.  Mr. Niece will not be able to attend.  The consensus of the Board was to 
reschedule the February 15, 2017 meetings to Tuesday, February 28th.   
 
Regarding permanently changing the regular meeting dates, the Board tentatively agreed to 
change the meetings from the third Wednesday of the month to the third Tuesday of the month.  
Mr. Rosenberg asked if the time of the meetings, including February 28th, could begin at 7:45 pm 
instead of 7:30 pm.  The other members agreed.  Ms. Kaspereen was directed to prepare a 
tentative meeting schedule for the February Reorg meeting (Tuesday, February 28 at 7:45), for 
future regular meetings to held on the third Tuesday of each month at 7:45 pm beginning on 
March 21, 2017.    
 
NEW BUSINESS 
 
There was no new business. 
 
PUBLIC COMMENT 
 
There was no public present. 
 
As there was no more business to come before the Authority, Mr. Scott moved and Ms. 
O’Connor seconded that the meeting be adjourned.  All in favor, motion carried.  The meeting 
was adjourned at 8:45 p.m. 
 
 
__________________                                                      
Patricia Kaspereen 
Administrative Assistant  
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